BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council Thursday 5th April
at 7.30 pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) – in the Chair
      
Cllr G Bennett

Cllr M Perring
Cllr S Misselbrook

County Councillor J Hodgson 
County Councillor J Hawkins
District Councillor J Birch

District Councillor R Vint
District Councillor T Pennington.
Also present Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (04.18)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr J Mills (Chairman) and 

Cllr N Boughton.
2. (04.18)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
Cllr Bennett declared a prejudicial interest in agenda item 8. (04.18)- Finance   and took no part in the discussions on this item.
3. (04.18)    MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 15th March 2018 were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman of the meeting. 
4. (04.18)      MATTERS ARISING
a) Refurbishment of the telephone kiosk – this would be put on hold until after Easter.  
b) No Right Turn at True Street and Provision of “Give Way” sign at Berry Pomeroy roundabout – Cllr Hodgson was continuing to raise these matters with the County Highways team.  
c) Double yellow lines in Bourton Lane – Cllr Hooper told the meeting that these yellow lines and those at the garage at Longcombe Cross had been advertised that week by Devon County Council. 
d) War Memorial – this work had been carried out and the payment for the works would be approved under the finance statement.
e) Great Court Farm – Cllr Birch reported that the taking out of hedges across from the site in Blackpost Lane by the developers had not taken place and was not part of the plans; however a reliable source had informed Councillors that the site manager was intending to carry out this work.  
Cllr Birch told the meeting that planning permission had been granted for the site offices but with stringent conditions on the re-instatement of the meadow following completion of the development; Parish Councillors would inform Cllr Birch should any hedges be removed.  Cllr Perring reported that large construction vehicles had been driving over the verges in by Widdicombe Farm leaving a terrible mess.
5. (04.18) POLICE.
No incidents had been reported on the Police website.  
6. (04.18) REPORTS
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington

Cllr Pennington reported on the South Hams Council Overview and Scrutiny Panel of 22nd March 2018 dealing with a report by the Chief Planning Officer Patrick Whymer.  Cllr Pennington had congratulated Mr Whymer on the report which concerned Development Management Pre-Application Advice.  Cllr pennington précised the report for the meeting.
1. There were 2 main areas to be changed:-
a. Interaction with Council Members and Town and Parish Councils.

b. The publication of both pre-application submissions and the Councils’ response.

2. Effective pre-application engagement with developers, applicants and local communities.

3. Encourage developers / applicants to ENGAGE with the local community before submitting formal planning applications.

4. Communities have a key role in identifying issues and opportunities. The Local Planning Authority will allow communities to express their thoughts and opinions.

5. Members of the public, planning agents and architects can book face to face appointments at Follaton House or by telephone.

6. Meeting to take place within 4 weeks from the date of the pre-app with full response within 6 weeks of pre-app.

7. Ward members to receive weekly list of new pre-application enquiries. Ward members will be told when pre-application meetings have been arranged and can attend.

8. Pre-application process and interaction between developers, applicants, local communities and the LPA will allow communities to express thoughts and opinions on scale, nature and form of development to scale.
9. Core planning principle in the National Planning Policy Framework should empower local people to shape their surroundings.

10. Where an application may have a community impact it is recommended that the applicants attend a Parish Council meeting.

Cllr Pennington had requested that a copy of the full document be sent to all Parish Councils.
Cllr Birch clarified that pre-applications were prior to a developer putting in a formal application and were voluntary, and Cllr Vint added that developers could still have discussions with a Planning Officer without submitting a pre-application.

Cllr Birch explained that this new pre-application advice would only be relevant for major developments i.e. over 31 dwellings or over 2 hectares; this was a consultation paper and was not yet District Council policy.

Report of District Councillor Robert Vint
Cllr Vint circulated copies of his full report to the meeting.

This included information on the proposals for development at the Parkers Barn site in Totnes.
Cllr Vint asked the Parish Council if they had an Emergency Plan or wished to join in with the plan currently being considered by Totnes Town Council; the District Council could provide advice.  Members noted that there was no grit bin provided in the village of Berry Pomeroy, the nearest bin being the one at the Camomile Lawn development in Totnes.  

Report of District Councillor John Birch

Cllr Birch reported that at the last Full District Council meeting a loan of £1.5m had been agreed to Fusion for the running of Totnes Leisure centre – both the wet and dry sides.  Fusion would now come forward with proposals for improvements at the centre.  The Friday evening Youth session there had closed due to a lack of Youth workers; Fusion had tried to continue the sessions but problems had arisen.  There would be a meeting to discuss this between Fusion and the District Council in the next week.  Cllr Bennett commented that this may have caused an increase in the number of young people attending the Badminton Club; he would send details to Cllr Birch.
Cllr Hooper asked Cllr Birch how the affordable housing at the Great Court development would be allocated.  Cllr Birch explained that the details were set out in the Section 106 agreement between the developers and South Hams District Council which was available on the District Council website.  Cllr Birch would investigate this and report back to the next meeting.

Cllr Birch also reported on proposals for a 55 bed care home at Camomile Lawn, developers were close to completion of construction of the 100 houses there

Cllr Hodgson arrived at 8.15pm
Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson

Copies of Cllr Hodgson’s report were circulated at the meeting.
Main issues included Central Government funding for improvements to the major road networks in the area to address congestion problems.  This would be even more important as the Joint Local Plan included additional housing.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that some repairs had been made to the roads around the Great Court Farm development but there were still numerous potholes in this area, this had been reported but Devon County Highways were overloaded with work as a result of the recent bad weather.
Cllr Hodgson commended the Devon Communities Together website to the Parish Council should they adopt an Emergency Plan; this was the best place to link Parish Emergency Plans to.

Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8.20pm

Cllr Bennett told the meeting that during the recent bad weather the community had worked together.  Cllr Hooper added that a lack of grit and slat had been a problem.

Cllr Hodgson would send the Parish Council a sample Emergency Plan.  Cllr Misselbrook suggested that an Emergency Plan could include provision of supplies to local halls.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that if the Parish Council suggested sites for grit bins she would ask Devon County Council to provide these.

Report of County Councillor Jonathan Hawkins

Cllr Hawkins told the meeting that at a recent meeting in the village with the Devon County Council Highways Officer Lisa Edmonds it had been stated that the mini-roundabout was not large enough for a give way sign and there was no identified budget.  Cllr Hodgson suggested that the Parish Council consider the provision of a sign themselves.  Cllr Hawkins added that there may be a Section 106 agreement on the proposed housing development behind the school in the village which could provide funding for traffic calming.
Cllr Hooper asked Cllr Hawkins if the potholes in Western Lane which had been part repaired recently would be scheduled for repair in the near future; Cllr Hawkins would chase this matter.
7. (04.18)   PLANNING.
Consideration was given to the following planning application:-

0809/18/FUL  Retrospective application for alterations to roof, removal of 3no. west facing windows, addition of 1no. obscure north facing bathroom window and roof light. Reduction of east facing external doors to windows, enclosure of porch area and internal reconfigurations - Longcombe Farm Cottages, Road Past Higher Longcombe Farm, Longcombe.
Recommend Approval.
8. (04.18) FINANCE
The following payments were approved by the meeting:                  
                                                                                                                £

          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for February 2018 -  

152.67

Clerk’s Office allowance – March 
 


  
    9.00












    161.67

HMRC  - March





   
                          38.00

South Hams District Council – Payroll Services

  
              120.00

Devon Association of Local Councils – Subscription                                241.12

Society of Local Council Clerks – Annual Membership 


     46.00

GMB Garden Maintenance – works to War Memorial                            1516.66
Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   26th March 2018                                     £4,880.93
Balance on Savings A/C     3rd July 2017                                          £4,206.57


    £9,087.50
          09. (04.18) GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS (GDPR).
The Clerk told the meeting that following the introduction of General Data Protection Regulations on 25th May 2018, it would be necessary for the Parish Council to appoint a Data Protection Officer.  It was proposed by Cllr Misselbrook and seconded by Councillor Perring that the Parish Council appoints the Parish Clerk Mrs Tracy Rowe as Data Protection Officer for the Parish Council.  Councillors agreed that the Clerk attend training on this matter provided by the Devon Association of Local Councils on 19th April 2018.
10. (04.18)  CORRESPONDENCE.
a) Notification of a Coffee Morning in aid of Berry Pomeroy Church on Wednesday 18th April 2018 from 10.30am at Churston Mill.
b) Details of the South Devon and Dartmoor CSP Community Safety Forum Event on Thursday 17th May 2018 at Rattery; the Clerk asked members to let her know if they wished to attend.
11. (04.18) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
Cllr Hooper told the meeting that the Permissive Footpath at True Street was overgrown; 
the Clerk would contact the Lengthsman Stephen Holley and request that this be sprayed 
and kept trimmed.  The Clerk would also ask Mr Holley to clear the Parish Council bus shelter at Longcombe Cross.
12. (04.18) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only) - None.
13. (04.18)  CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS - None.
14. (04.18) NEXT MEETING
Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Parish Council Meeting, 3rd May 2018 in the VILLAGE HALL from 7.00 pm.
The meeting closed at 8.55 pm
Signed ………………………………… 3rd May 2018     (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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